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COMHAIRLE CONTAE ÁTHA CLIATH THEAS

SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE TALLAGHT AREA COMMITTEE

(Dealing with Libraries, Corporate Services, Water & Drainage,    Roads, Planning and Development)

HELD ON 23rd September, 2013.
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS

	Bond C.
	Kearns P  

	Brophy C.
	King C

	Corr M.   
	Lawlor B

	Duff M.
	Looney D.

	Hannon J.
	Walsh E.

	
	


An Cathaoirleach, Councillor
M. Duff, chaired the meeting.
OFFICIALS PRESENT

	Senior Executive Librarian 
	U. Phelan

	Assistant Head of Information Systems
	M. Galvin

	Administrative Officers 
	T. Curtin

	A/ Senior Engineer
	S. Fagan

	Senior Executive Engineer
	A. O’Mullane

	Senior Planners
	C. Ryan

	Public Realm Designer
	S. Furlong  

	Senior Staff Officer
	A. Rooney

	Staff Officer
	E. Conlon


T/546/13
CONFIRMATION AND RE-AFFIRMATION OF MINUTES
Minutes of Tallaght Area Committee Meeting held on 24th June, 2013, which had been circulated, were submitted and APPROVED as a true record and signed.

It was proposed by Councillor M. Duff, seconded by Councillor P. Kearns and RESOLVED:

"That the recommendations contained in the Minutes of the Tallaght Area Committee Meeting held on 24th June, 2013 be ADOPTED and APPROVED."
ROADS

T/547/13
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor M. Duff, seconded by Councillor M. Corr  and RESOLVED:


"That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, question no.s 1 - 3 be ADOPTED and APPROVED."
T/548/13 
ROAD SIGNS AT MCUILLIAM ESTATE
QUESTION: Councillor M. Duff
"To ask the Manager to make a report regarding road signs at McUilliam Estate and indicate if all roads in the estate have proper signage, in particular, McUlliam Walk?"

REPLY:
We recently put in Children At Play signs in this area, we will further inspect the area to ascertain the adequacy of other traffic control/management signs.

T/549/13 
PAID PARKING FOR TALLAGHT VILLAGE
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager to provide a report on the implementation of paid parking for Tallaght Village and any other areas within the remit of this Committee, and to make a statement on the matter?"

REPLY:
Parking in Tallaght and Templeogue villages were surveyed to ascertain the level of parking in and adjacent to the controlled parking zones, both a Thursday and Saturday were observed.

Of most interest are the fringe areas as the effect of controlled parking are most apparent here and this is where any modification can be first made.

Tallaght

The car park on Oldbawn Road at Mountain Park was observed to have low use on both occasions (33% max occupancy on Thursday and 25% on Saturday). A reduced tariff operates in the car park. However, it is a considerable walking distance from the commercial centre of the village. The operation of controlled parking in this car park is of limited value and it is proposed to remove the tariff and only enforce the remaining parking regulations (double yellow lines etc.) as necessary.

The car park at the court house was improved in 2012 and now provides 71 spaces including 2 disabled spaces. This car park is busy and was observed to be full during the day with 94% occupancy. It provides parking for the court and village activities and is connected to the commercial centre of the village by two walkways. Demand for space has exceeded supply from time to time with casual parking occurring between parking aisles. The turnover of space in the car park is poor with more than 60% long term parking (44 of 71 spaces). To support the commercial activity in the village much of this long term parking should be dissuaded from using a prime parking location. It is recommended that controlled (Pay and Display) parking be introduced, normal permits included.

Main Street was observed to be well used and had good turnover during the week and at weekends with a maximum occupancy of 85% during the week and 63% on Saturday. There is a good balance between occupancy, availability and space turnover. Adjacent to Main Street parking is available on Old Greenhills Road. It provides reduced tariff parking and is free on Saturdays. This arrangement supports access to Main Street as an option for drivers and mitigates the less convenient location. It is not proposed to modify operation of controlled parking on the Main Street or Old Greenhills Road.

As some space is available on Old Greenhills Road, maximum occupancy of 30%, it is proposed to provide commercial permits at €25 per month. This may be an improved option for long term parking requirements.

Westpark is operated with permits for residents and is achieving the protection of the residential area from overspill parking.

Some on street parking exists around the square shopping centre. Controlled parking is applied to public parking areas to protect from inappropriate long-term parking.

Templeogue

Parking on Main Street provides 19 spaces, maximum occupancy was recorded at 70% during the week and 80% on Saturday. The public off street car park on the road approaching Riverside Cottages had a maximum occupancy of less than 30% of its 31 spaces both during the week and at the weekend. In all cases parking was predominately short term within the Templeogue pay and display area. The parking in the village operates with good availability and space turnover. Occupancy is at a good level on Main Street

Despite the lower tariff for parking in the off street car park it requires further promotion and signs have now been installed. Permits are available and it is proposed to provide commercial permits at €25 per month.
T/550/13 
WALKINSTOWN ROUNDABOUT STUDY
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager for a report on the study being undertaken into Walkinstown Roundabout as funded by the NTA, and to make a statement on the matter?"

REPLY:
The preliminary study is complete and the "Concept Draft Options Development Report” is now with the NTA for consideration. A total of 12 options were presented in the report and these will be shortlisted to concentrate on the most feasible options in consultation with Dublin City Council. 

The members will be kept informed of progress.

T/551/13
COUNTY WIDE REVIEW OF HGV RESTRICTIONS - TALLAGHT AREA
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:
“Pursuant to SI332/2012 all weight restrictions on the public road network are required to be reviewed. On the 1st of October all existing restrictions will no longer be applicable as the basis for the selection of weight restriction is modified. The review is thereby required to select the appropriate restriction on roads with existing restrictions (in accordance with the Council’s HGV Mobility Policy) while also taking the opportunity to remove any obsolete restrictions. The proposals for the Tallaght area are as follows:
	Road Name
	Description 
	Date Signed
	Reasons for Restriction
	Review and Proposal

	Ballymount Road Upper 
	Greenhills Road to Ballymount Ave
	
	Geometry of road at Greenhills Road junction
	Retain with a 7.5 tonne restriction 

	Cookstown Road
	No existing signs at the moment
	20/02/2003
	To prevent use by quarry trucks (south of Cookstown way only)
	Retire (Resolved following new road construction)

	Mount Seskin Road 
	From it junction with Aghfarrell Road to its junction with the N81 (Blessington Road), one sign on the left side of Mount Seskin, southward
	29/01/2007
	Traffic Calming

Gradient over hill
	Retain with a 7.5 tonne restriction

	Ferncourt Avenue
	Between both its junctions with Oldcourt Road and Parklands Road.
	18/06/07
	Congestion avoidance 
	Retain with a 3.5 tonne restriction

	Kingswood
	Ballymount Road On both sides of Ballymount Road, at its junction with Belgard Road. Kingswood Avenue 
Sylvan Drive On both sides of Sylvan Drive, at 25m west of the Tram Line at its junction with the Embankment Road.
	21/06/2004

and
09/09/2004
	Congestion avoidance 
	Retain with a 3.5 tonne restriction 

	Limekiln / Greenhills
	Limekiln Road The full length from its junction with Limekiln Avenue, to the west to link up with Keadeen Ave via Kippure and Lugnaquilla Avenues.

Keadeen Avenue From its junction with  the Greenhills Road, to link up with Limekiln Road via Lugnaquilla and Kippure Avenues
	15/04/99
	Avoidance of Walkinstown roundabout 
	Retain as 3.5 tonne restriction (Limekiln Ave to Greenhills Road) 

	Mountain Park
	On both sides of Mountain Park at approx 40m from its junction with Old Bawn Road and On both sides of Mountain Park (South Leg) and its junction with St. Dominic’s Road
	20/02/2003
	No clear reason for use by HGV’s. 

School time may be an issue and tailored scheme be considered.
	Retire 

	Ballinascorney Upper Road 
	On the right side of R114, facing South, at its junction with Shankill Road, and on both sides of the R114 at its junction with Aghfarrell Road.
	21/06/2004
	Hill gradient hazard prior to improved haulier driver safety in compliance with occupational health and safety at work legislation.
	Retire 
Improve, safety signage warning of gradient ahead. 

	Rockfield Ave. 
	Rockfield Ave and Drive

Shelton Grove Between Rockfield Drive and Kimmage Road West
	21/05/1996

and
28/04/2010
	Traffic Management – prevent congestion avoidance  on Whitehall Road
	Retain as 3.5 tonne restriction 
Whitehall Road/Rockfield Drive and Whitehall Road West/Rockfield Ave junctions


Council Policy Document on:

The Mobility and Management of Heavy Goods Vehicles (HGV’s) on South Dublin County Road Network
 

Mr A. O’Mullane, Senior Executive Engineer, summarised the report.
Following a discussion to which Councillors C. King, J. Hannon, D. Looney, M. Corr and M. Duff contributed, Mr A. O’Mullane, Senior Executive Engineer, replied to queries raised.

It was AGREED to retain a weight restriction in Mountain Park at 3.5tonne.  It was also AGREED to present a further report to the October meeting of the Committee on HGV movements on Ballinascorney Road.  

T/552/13
Proposed Initiation of the Procedure to Extinguish the Public Right of Way Over Laneway Between 56/58 Heatherview Drive and 51/53 Heatherview Close, Aylesbury, Tallaght
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“PROPOSED INITIATION OF PROCEDURE TO EXTINGUISH THE PUBLIC RIGHT OF WAY OVER LANEWAY BETWEEN 56/ 58 HEATHERVIEW DRIVE AND 51 / 53 HEATHERVIEW CLOSE, AYLESBURY, DUBLIN 24. MAP REF: RE 9812

An application has been received from the residents of 56 and 58 Heatherview Drive and 51 and 53 Heatherview Close, Aylesbury to extinguish the public right of way over the laneway which runs between these four properties.  It is understood that this laneway was closed some years ago due to anti-social behaviour, however, the public right of way was not extinguished. The residents are anxious to incorporate the laneway into the gardens of 58 Heatherview Drive and 53 Heatherview Close to prevent the re-occurrence of the anti-social activities/dumping.

If the Committee agrees the procedure to extinguish the public right-of-way over the laneway between 56/58 Heatherview Drive and 51/53 Heatherview Close, Aylesbury, Dublin 24 shown shaded red on Drawing No. RE 9812 will be initiated.
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Mr. T. Curtin, Administrative Officer, summarised the report.
It was proposed by Councillor M. Duff and seconded by Councillor     M. Corr and AGREED:

“That the procedure to extinguish the public right of way at the location in the foregoing report be initiated”. 

T/553/13
Proposed Initiation of the Procedure to Extinguish the Public Right of Way over Portion of Laneway to the rear of 69 and 70 Castle Park, Tallaght.
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“PROPOSED INITIATION  OF THE PROCEDURE TO EXTINGUISH THE PUBLIC RIGHT OF WAY OVER PORTION OF LANEWAY TO THE REAR OF 69 AND 70 CASTLE PARK, TALLAGHT, DUBLIN 24. MAP REF: RE 1121

The owners of 70 Castle Park wish to construct a shed in their rear garden and wish to incorporate that portion of the laneway immediately to the rear of their property into their garden.

The Development Department have negotiated terms for the disposal of portion of this laneway to the owners of 69 and 70 Castle Park, Tallaght and have requested that the procedure to extinguish the public right of way over this laneway be initiated.

If the Committee agree the procedure to extinguish the public right-of-way over portion of laneway to the rear of 69 and 70 Castle Park, Tallaght, shown shaded red on Drawing No. RE 1121 will be initiated.
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Mr. T. Curtin, Administrative Officer, summarised the report.
It was proposed by Councillor M. Duff and seconded by Councillor     M. Corr  and AGREED:

“That the procedure to extinguish the public right of way at the location in the foregoing report be initiated”. 

T/554/13
Report on Proposed Extinguishment of the Public Right of Way over Laneways off Kilcarrig Avenue and Kilcarrig Close, Fettercairn, Tallaght
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“REPORT ON PROPOSED EXTINGUISHMENT OF THE PUBLIC RIGHT OF WAY OVER LANEWAYS OFF KILCARRIG AVENUE AND KILCARRIG CLOSE, FETTERCAIRN, TALLAGHT, DUBLIN 24.  MAP REF: RE 5002. 

The following report was submitted to the Tallaght Area Committee Meeting on Monday, 24th June, 2013.

“Drawing No. RE 5002 shows a number of laneways off Kilcarrig Avenue and Kilcarrig Close, Fettercairn, Tallaght.  These laneways are registered to the Council under Folio No. 8634.  The laneways shown shaded blue have been incorporated into the gardens of the adjoining houses. The residents of houses adjoining the laneway shaded red have expressed interest to the Housing Department in incorporating this section of the laneway into their properties. The Housing Department have confirmed that they will continue to maintain the section of laneway shaded yellow.

The Development Department is processing an application from the owner of 16, Kilcarrig Avenue to regularise title to the portion of the laneway which has already been incorporated into their property. 

The Housing Department have confirmed that the open sections of the laneways are not being used and are attracting anti-social behaviour, particularly in the form of dumping and have stated that it would be beneficial if the right of way was extinguished over these laneways.” 

Following consideration of the report, it was agreed to initiate the procedure.

The proposal to extinguish the public right-of-way was advertised in the Echo on Thursday 11th July, 2013 and signs were erected on site in accordance with Section 73 of the Roads Act, 1993.  The latest date for receipt of objections, representations and requests for an oral hearing was Monday 26th August, 2013.

No Submissions were received

UTILITY REPORTS

Public Lighting have reported that there is no equipment or cabling in this area.  

Water Section report     No Watermain implications.
Drainage Section

No foul sewer implications.
Bord Gais have reported - no gas mains inside the site boundary.

Eircom -  no network in the indicated location.
UPC does not have underground services within the area of the proposal. 

ESB require to be contacted before any works commence.

The decision regarding the extinguishment of a public right-of-way is a reserved function of the Council. 

Any recommendation of the Committee will be brought to the attention of the Council.
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Mr. T. Curtin, Administrative Officer, summarised the report.

It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor M. Duff and AGREED “that this Committee recommends to the Council that the Public Right of Way over laneways off Kilcarrig Avenue and Kilcarrig Close, Fettercairn, Tallaght, Dublin 24 as shown coloured blue, red and yellow on Drawing No.  RE 5002  be extinguished.”

T/555/13
LANDSCAPING ON NEW ROAD BUILD IN WEST TALLAGHT
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“The status of the proposed additional works to Bothar Katharine Tynan in the vicinity of Fettercairn / Cookstown junctions is as follows;

(i) Creepers to patterned wall; 

The landscaping contractor has been instructed to plant the creepers. This work should be carried out in the next few weeks.

(ii) Modifications to left-turn into Fettercairn Link Road off Bothar Katherine Tynan adjacent to Luas Station;

The Council's Consultant is currently having the proposed modifications to the left-turn priced, in conjunction with other small remedial works connected to this road scheme. It is expected that the works will be complete within the next two months, i.e., by the end of October 2013.”
Mr S. Fagan, A/ Senior Engineer, summarised the report.

Following a contribution from Councillor M. Corr, Mr S. Fagan, A/ Senior Engineer, replied to queries raised.

The report was NOTED .

T/556/13
PROPOSED DECLARATION OF ROADS TO BE PUBLIC ROADS 
It was NOTED there was no business under this heading
T/557/13
NEW WORKS 

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.    

T/558/13
CORRESPONDENCE 

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/559/13
CATHAOIRLEACHS BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/560/13
THE DESIGN PHASE OF THE GREENHILLS RD/BALLYMOUNT RECONFIGURATION SCHEME
It was proposed by Councillor D. Looney, seconded by Councillor  M. Duff:
“That this Committee calls on the Government to release funding for the design phase of the Greenhills Rd/Ballymount reconfiguration scheme at the earliest opportunity, in order for the scheme to be made shovel-ready in the coming months and to expedite the much-needed reconfiguration of traffic in the Greenhills, Ballymount and Robinhood areas.”

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The proposed road improvement works collectively titled the 'Greenhills Road Reconfiguration' consist of improvement works in the Greenhills, Calmount, Ballymount and Robinhood areas. 

The proposed works will significantly improve traffic flows in the area, in conjunction with enhanced public transport infrastructure. The provision of proper footpaths and cycle-tracks will greatly improve safety features and encourage increased cycle usage in the road network. 

In particular, the improved links between the M50, the Naas Road and Walkinstown will promote and support the economic development of the area.

These proposed works were approved at Part 8 and CPO stages as follows;

Part 8 CPO 
Greenhills Rd / Calmount Rd Reconfig; 13 Feb 2006 4 June 2008
Greenhills Rd /Parkhill Realignment 8 May 2006 No CPO reqd
Greenhills Road QBC 2 Oct 2007 No CPO reqd
Limekiln Road Ext 13 March 2006 No CPO reqd
Robinhood Rd / Ballymount Rd Reconfig; 13 Feb 2006 17 Nov 2006

To date SDCC has expended considerable monies in land acquisition, with part funding provided by the NTA for the Greenhills / Calmount element. 

Funding has been sought since the approval / confirmation of the Part 8's and CPO's respectively to advance the remaining land acquisition, detailed design, site investigations, and construction stages of the above schemes. Whilst the applications have been unsuccessful to date, SDCC will continue to apply for funding in order to progress the schemes when funding becomes available.”
Following a discussion to which Councillors D. Looney, M. Corr, C. King and M. Duff contributed, Mr S. Fagan, A/ Senior Engineer replied to queries raised.  

The report was NOTED and it was AGREED that details of the Motion would be included in the Council’s application to the NTA for funding to advance this scheme.   

T/561/13
TRAFFIC SIGNALS AT THE JUNCTIONS OF BOTHAR KATHARINE TYNAN
It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor  M. Duff:
“That the Manager reviews the current timing operation of traffic signals at the junctions of Bothar Katharine Tynan and both Cookstown Way and the Outer Ring Road with a view to improving road safety.”

 The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
 “The timings have been examined and all safety timings, e.g. minimum greens, ambers and all-reds are fully consistent with Best Practice in terms of road safety. If any specific concerns are identified they can be examined.”
Following a discussion to which Councillors M. Corr and M. Duff contributed, Mr. A. O’Mullane, Senior Executive Engineer replied to queries raised.  

The report was NOTED and it was AGREED to examine the right turn movements at the junction of the Outer Ring Road and Bothar Katharine Tynan.  

T/562/13
"WELCOME TO TALLAGHT" SIGNS
It was proposed by Councillor C. King, seconded by Councillor M. Duff:
"That this Committee calls on the Manager to arrange for Aesthetically pleasing "WELCOME TO TALLAGHT" signs to be erected at the main arteries entering the County Town that are visibly different in colour and design to other Road signs to ensure visitors to our Town are aware they are entering an area distinctly important to the County and offers a sense of place and Pride to the Citizens of Tallaght" 

 The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“As part of the Villages Initiative, a strategic approach will be taken to the design and positioning of directional signage in villages and towns in the county. The signage study will include welcome signs to each village, cycle and pedestrian route signage and heritage signage/building plaques. The signage form and content will strive for a design balance between a consistency of approach, reinforcing an overall brand of South Dublin County Council and a creative, individual character arising from the specific quality and heritage of each district village. Tallaght will be included in this strategic study and its subsequent implementation.”
Following a discussion to which Councillors, C. King and M. Duff contributed, Mr. A. O’Mullane, Senior Executive Engineer replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.  

T/563/13
THE NTA DRAFT CYCLE NETWORK PLAN
The following Motion by Councillor D Looney was MOVED and REENTERED:
“That this Committee receives a report on the plans contained within the NTA Draft Cycle Network Plan for the Greater Dublin Area relevant to the area under its remit, including (i) existing routes, (ii) designed routes and (iii) future routes.”
T/564/13
SPEEDING ON KILLINARDEN HILL
It was proposed by Councillor C King, seconded by Councillor M. Duff:
“That the Manager arrange for an extensive investigation in to the on going problem of speeding that occurs on Killinarden Hill which has resulted in walls, lampposts and Trees been knocked over as a result of cars losing control in the vicinity of the entrance to Hazelgrove Estate, Killinarden which has been a cause of serious concern for residents here for many years. That as a result of this investigation the Manager comes back to the next area Committee with a plan to reduce the potential speed of cars at this location by some form of traffic calming with a view to the safety of the residents of Hazelgrove young and Old being protected.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“There is no funding for Traffic Calming Measures. However, the location was inspected and it was observed that there are Road Slow Markings at the junction of Kiltipper Road and Hazlegrove Hill. Additional Slow Marking will be put between Kilinarden Road/Kiltipper Road junction and Hazelgrove. The matter of speeding has been referred to the Gardai in Tallaght Station for their attention. 

An inspection will be carried out with a view to identifying a suitable location for the installation of rumble strips.”

Following a contribution from Councillor C. King, Mr A. O’Mullane, Senior Executive Engineer replied to queries raised.  

The report was NOTED.  

WATER & DRAINAGE 

T/565/13
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor M. Duff, seconded by Councillor M. Corr  and RESOLVED:


"That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, question no.s 4 - 5 be ADOPTED and APPROVED."
T/566/13
INSTALLATION OF WATER METERS
QUESTION: Councillor M. Devine
To ask the Manager for a schedule of works regarding the installation of water meters throughout the Tallaght region?

REPLY:
Irish Water has not yet provided South Dublin County Council with a programme for the installation of meters in the County.

Irish Water has committed to meet SDCC 3 months in advance of commencing the meter installation in the County to provide a programme of works.

They are also committed to providing householders 1 months notice of commencing works in their area.

We anticipate that the installation will commence in the County Mid-2014.

As soon as Irish Water provide meter installation schedules to South Dublin County Council, Members will be updated at area committees.

T/567/13 
FLOOD DEFENCES ON THE RIVER PODDLE
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager for an update on flood defences, alleviation and other associated works with regard to the River Poddle, and to make a statement on the matter?"

REPLY:
The Office of Public Works (OPW) are currently reviewing the Final Flood Risk Management Options Report for the Poddle Catchment which follows on from the Public Consultation on the Draft Options held in June 2013. This report will identify preferred options for flood defences and associated works.

We will update members when the OPW issue the Final Flood Risk Management Report to South Dublin County Council which we anticipate receiving in November 2013

T/568/13
NEW WORKS 

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/569/13
CORRESPONDENCE 

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/570/13
CATHAOIRLEACHS BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

DEVELOPMENT
T/571/13
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor M. Duff, seconded by Councillor M. Corr  and RESOLVED:


"That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, question no. 6 be ADOPTED and APPROVED."
T/572/13 
LANEWAY BETWEEN OLD ST MAELRUAIN'S ESTATE AND ST DOMINIC'S NATIONAL SCHOOL
QUESTION: Councillor C. King
"To ask the Manager to investigate the feasibility of incorporating the laneway between Old St Maelruain's Estate and St Dominic's National School in to the existing gardens as the area is completely overgrown and is subject to sporadic dumping and is causing residents some problems".

REPLY:
The site was visited and there was evidence of some minor dumping. It should be noted that some of this dumping could only have been carried out by adjoining householders. The Council will investigate the feasibility of disposing of the laneway to adjoining householders. However, it would be dependent on all householders wishing to incorporate the laneway into their gardens and agreeing disposal terms including the purchase price and the payment of the Council's legal and valuers fees. 

T/573/13
NEW WORKS CORPORATE SERVICES & LIBARIES 

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/574/13
CORRESPONDENCE 

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/575/13

CATHAOIRLEACHS BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

PLANNING

T/576/13
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor M. Duff, seconded by Councillor M. Corr and RESOLVED:


"That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, question no.s 7 - 8 be ADOPTED and APPROVED."
T/577/13 
THE 'VICTORY CENTRE' IN FIRHOUSE
QUESTION: Councillor C. Bond
"To ask the Manager to comment on how changing the use of land on the site of the now defunct victory centre will impact on the County Development Plan, and can the Manager suggest possible uses for the land within current zoning objectives and also comment on the feasibility of locating the two proposed schools in Firhouse there?"

REPLY:
There are not currently any proposals to change the use of the land on the site of the 'Victory Centre' in Firhouse. The existing development on the site has a planning permission for a specific use for which it was designed and built, in this case primarily as a place of worship. The overall County Development Plan 2010-16 zoning of the site is Objective G, "to protect and improve high amenity areas". Whilst any proposal for development including a material change of use must have regard to the specific characteristics of site in question and the nature of the proposal, 'permissible in principle' uses under the County Development Plan (page 258) are open space and traveller accommodation. Other uses including education are 'open for consideration'. It is understood that the current receivership of the site is subject to a legal challenge that has yet to be heard. The site is not therefore available and it is premature to comment on the feasibility of locating any proposed schools there.

T/578/13 
THE DEVELOPMENT OF KINGSWOOD VILLAGE
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager for an update on the Framework Plan for the development of Kingswood Village as contained in the County Development Plan, and to suggest how objectives such as a traffic management plan for the Village, the creation of continuous footpaths along both sides of the Old Naas Rd and the development of open spaces in the Village area might be achieved?"

REPLY:
The County Development Plan 2010-16 includes Specific Local Objective (SLO) No. 45 in relation to the preparation of a Framework Study for Kingswood Village within the life of the Plan. The SLO refers to "the necessary infrastructure to enhance the community facilities and to consolidate the identity" of the Village for the future. The Study has not commenced to date but can be progressed within the life of the Development Plan. It may be possible to achieve objectives related to traffic management and/or footpath provision through the National Transport Authority (NTA) Sustainable Transport Measures Grants (STMGs) programme, either further to a Framework study or separately. These matters and the status of any open spaces (e.g. land ownership, planning history, zoning etc.) would need to be examined prior to consideration of how such development might be achieved.

T/579/13
PLANNING FILES 
A. Large applications under consideration 

	SD13A/0182
	Reg. Date: 11-Sep-2013 Applicant's Name: Minister for Education & Skills Submission Type: New Application 
	Location: Garters Lane, Saggart, Co. Dublin Proposed Development: New two storey permanent school building comprising of 24 no. general classrooms, general purpose hall servery, staff room, SET rooms, offices, staff areas, sanitary ancillary accommodation and four class base Special Needs Unit; proposed site works to include provision for 40 no. car parking spaces including accessible parking via proposed new vehicular and pedestrian access off Main Street; new access road to include bus turning circle and drop-off and pick-up facilities; external works to include bicycle racks, formation of 3 no. ball courts with flood lighting, junior play area, special needs play area, external bin store, ESB sub-station and ancillary works; the overall site area will be landscaped with grass / planted areas and complete with new boundary treatment; existing major hedging will be retained; further works include the removal of temporary school structure. Decision Due on or before: 05-Nov-2013 


The application was NOTED.
B. Files requested by members (no business)
T/580/13
NEW WORKS 

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/581/13
CORRESPONDENCE 

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/582/13
CATHAOIRLEACHS BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/583/13
THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE DODDER LINEAR PARK 

It was proposed by Councillor J. Hannon, seconded by Councillor C. King:
“That this Committee requests the Manager to now bring forward proposals for the development of the Dodder Linear Park on the lands west of the Oldbawn Bridge to Bohernabreena, as provided for in the Development Plan.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“South Dublin County Council Development Plan contains the following Policies and Objectives

South Dublin County Council Policy LHA29: Dodder Valley Linear Park
It is the policy of the Council to provide for the continued development of the Dodder Valley Linear Park, including:

· Continued development of a walkway along the River Dodder and extension of the network of pedestrian footpaths; 

· Development of a heritage park located at Firhouse Weir, incorporating the historic weir, sluices, city watercourse and surrounding lands; 

· Restoration of the Old City Watercourse from Firhouse Weir and along its length within the Dodder Valley Park, returning to the River Dodder in the vicinity of the new bridge over the river near Spawell; 

· Enhancement of the waterfall and bridge at Oldbawn; 

· Development and expansion of the Dodder Valley Linear Park in association with the development of the adjoining convent lands; 

· Development and extension of the Dodder Valley Linear Park by securing public access along the river bank from Oldbawn to Bohernabreena and development of lands at Tymon South in the Dodder Valley for active and passive recreation; 

· Take appropriate measures to ensure to protect and preserve the biodiversity value and significant landscape character of lands within the Dodder Valley; 

· Provide for the regeneration of the natural habitat on the Dodder riverbank behind Spawell House and investigate the provision of a natural or minimal intervention access to this area and 

· Provide an Ecoduct/Green Bridges at important locations to repair habitat fragmentation and to enhance the natural and human environment.

Specific Local Objective 86 Dodder Valley Linear Park
· Draw up an action plan for the extension of the Dodder Valley Linear park upstream from Oldbawn to Bohernabreena, such plan to identify and deliver public access to lands required for the purposes of the plan, within the lifetime of the Development Plan.

In line with the above Policy and working towards achieving Specific Local Objective 86 South Dublin County Council has carried out the following actions in recent times:

Ecological Survey and Constraints Map:
Ecological surveys have been commissioned and a constraints map developed for the area upriver of the Oldbawn Bridge in 2012. This information is currently being assessed by the Heritage Officer and the Parks Section.

Dodder Regional Cycle Route Feasibility Study:
In 2012 the NTA requested South Dublin County Council to carry out a Feasibility Study for a new cycle and pedestrian route along the River Dodder between Grand Canal Square and Bohernabreena. The route traverses the functional areas of Dublin City Council, Dun Laoghaire Rathdown County Council and South Dublin County Council. South Dublin County Council, as the nominated lead authority, appointed consultants to carry out Feasibility and Options Development in 2012. The consultants were contracted to carry out the following:

· Engineering feasibility study for a cycle and pedestrian route; 

· Options development including the preparation of an options report, a number of possible option layouts for the various sections, assessment of environmental considerations influencing options development, and an outline cost estimate for options. 

The potential for a multifunctional pedestrian and cycle route along the Dodder corridor that can carry commuter and leisure cyclists was identified from the outset. As the project progressed the potential of this route as an international Greenway became increasingly apparent with the potential to create an 18 km route linking Dublin Bay to the Dublin Mountains Way at Glenasmole via parkland associated with the River Dodder. The full Dodder Regional Cycle Route Feasibility Study Report and maps will be the subject of a future briefing to elected members.

2013 progression:
Further projects underway in relation to the above policy and objective within Dodder Valley as follows:

1. National Transport Authority: €80,000 allocated to develop the Concept & Option Selection; Preliminary Design for a section of a pedestrian and cycle route in South Dublin County Council along the Dodder downstream from Firhouse Road (with links to the proposed Tallaght to Ballyboden Cycle Route) to the county boundary with Dublin City Council. The preliminary design stage has commenced. Concurrent processes are underway in Dublin City Council & Dun Laoghaire Rathdown County Council. 

2. Dept of Transport Tourism & Sport: €25,000 has been allocated to carry out a feasibility study in relation to the economic, tourist and amenity potential of a Greenway route along the river Dodder. Currently at tender stage. Objectives are as follows: 

· To demonstrate the viability of the Greenway by presenting an evidence based link between investment and potential return; similar projects elsewhere should be referenced with a particular emphasis on relevant and demonstrably applicable economic information; 

· Identify and generally quantify all sectors of the local and regional economy for which there would be growth potential; 

· Identify opportunities for branding and marketing through tourism, business and government structures both in the Dodder Greenway's own right and in the context of the synergies with a network of regional walking and cycling routes such as Dublin Mountains Way and Sutton to Sandycove (S2S) cycleway; 

· Identify opportunities for related public and private investment on and adjacent to the Dodder Greenway; 

· Highlight any critical economic factors further to the Dodder Greenway Feasibility Study Report. In particular highlight those that might influence an implementation strategy. 

3. The Heritage Officer and the Parks Dept have commissioned an architectural and archaeological survey of the Firhouse Weir area. This is currently underway”
Following a discussion to which Councillors J. Hannon and C. King contributed Ms S. Furlong, Public Realm Designer, replied to queries raised.  

The report was NOTED and it was AGREED that a further Headed Item on the matter would issue to a future meeting of the Tallaght Area Committee dealing with Planning business.  

LIBRARIES

T/584/13
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor M. Duff, seconded by Councillor M. Corr  and RESOLVED:


"That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, question no. 9 be ADOPTED and APPROVED."
T/585/13 
PROMOTION OF LOCAL HISTORY AND HERITAGE
Question Cllr D. Looney

‘To ask the Manager, in light of the recent successful local history events organised in the Dublin 12 and 6w area, to commit to facilitating further events in this area to promote local history and heritage, and to make a statement on the matter?’

Report

South Dublin Libraries have been asked by the Libraries Unit in the LGMA to undertake a pilot project on developing Age Friendly Public Libraries. Having now completed the background research and focus group work throughout South Dublin staff in Libraries are putting in place a series of new initiatives aimed at older people across the County. These will be rolled out later this autumn and in spring 2014. As the Dublin 12 and 6W areas have high proportions of people aged 55+ it is intended to delivered several Age Friendly Library programmes in these areas. An oral history of Greenhills and Perrystown is being considered as part of this work.  Members will be alerted as soon as the final details of the programme are in place.

T/586/13
LIBRARY NEWS & EVENTS 

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“October 2013
	Tallaght
	Events
	Date

	Red Line Book Festival 
	October 15-20th authors including Colm Toibin, Fintan O’Toole, Harry Clifton, Arlene Hunt and more
	

	Red Line Book Festival
	Mythical and Mundane: Red Line Book Festival exhibition
	Monday 14th October to Saturday 26th October

	
	Event for Book Clubs in ITT organised by County Library
	Tuesday 15th October 6.30pm - 8.30pm

	
	Author Frank Nugent speaking about his two books: In Search of Peaks, Passes and Glaciers-Irish Pioneers in the Alps & Beyond and Seek the Frozen Lands- Irish Polar Explorers 1740-1922
	Wednesday 16th October from 6.30pm - 8.30pm

	
	Poetry Club with Michael Whelan as special guest – venue Rua Red
	Thursday 17th October from 6.30pm - 8.30pm

	
	Crime Fiction Workshop with Louise Phillips
	Thursday 17th October from 6.30pm - 9.30pm

	Tallaght Career Options
	More Options – Tallaght Careers Exhibition: In association with South Dublin Partnership Ltd.   

Library information stand to be set up. (Venue: National Basketball Arena)
	Tuesday 22nd October from 10am - 1.30pm

	Supporting employment and employers
	Back to work support group
	Every Thursday from 1pm - 2pm

	
	Start Your Own Business course
	Course that started Saturday 28th September from 9.30am - 4.30pm continuing this month

	
	Start Your Own Business Course
	New course starting 8th October; every Tuesday and Thursday for 5 weeks from 6.30pm - 9.30pm

	
	Small Business Accounting Course
	Starting Wednesday 2nd October; every Wednesday from 6.30pm - 9.30pm for 4 weeks

	Schools Support Programme
	Study Skills Sessions: Class bookings
	Wednesday 9th October from 11am - 12.30pm

	
	Get help with your history project presentation
	Wednesday 9th October from 6.30pm - 8pm

	
	2 Cyber-bullying Workshops for Primary School Children
	Monday 7th October from 10am - 1pm

	
	Cyber-bullying workshop for Secondary Schools
	Tuesday 8th October from 10am - 12noon

	Culture
	Over 55s Drama Group
	Every Tuesday from 10.30am - 12noon

	
	Film Club talk
	Thursday 24th October from 7pm - 8pm

	
	Film Club 


	Thursday 31st October from 7pm - 9pm

	Early childhood
	Story time for Children
	Every Tuesday at 3.30pm

	
	Toddler Time
	Every Wednesday

10.30am - 11.30am

	Exhibition
	1913 Lockout exhibition
	Continuing until 4th October

	Digital Literacy
	Computer Training for St John of Gods Group
	Monday from 2.30pm – 3.30pm and every Friday from 10am - 12noon

	
	Beginners Computer Class
	Mondays from 4pm - 6pm

	
	National Learning Network computer training
	Wednesdays from 1pm - 3pm

	
	Next Steps Computer Class
	Thursdays from 4pm - 6pm

	Literacy
	TTRS – Touch Type Read Spell
	Tuesdays 6.30pm – 7.30pm; Wednesdays 5.30pm - 6.30pm; Saturdays 11.30am - 12.30pm

	Life long learning
	Tallaght Historical Society lecture: Ireland’s Armada Heritage by Cormac Lowarth
	Tuesday 8th October from 7pm - 8.30pm

	
	Tallaght Historical Society lecture: Bog Bodies by John Dolan
	Tuesday 29th October from 7pm - 8:30pm

	
	Knitting Club


	Mondays 7th & 21st October from 6pm

	
	Creative writing class
	Mondays from 6.30pm - 8pm

	
	Irish Class


	Tuesdays from 1pm - 2pm

	
	Spanish class
	Tuesdays from 6.30pm - 8pm

	
	English language class (beginners)
	Wednesday from 5pm - 6pm

	
	English language class (intermediate)
	Wednesday from 6pm - 7pm 

	
	German language class
	Thursday from 7pm - 8pm

	
	Ìrish conversation group
	Fridays from 1pm - 2pm

	Partnership with outside agencies
	World Homeless Action Day: Information Display by the Peter McVerry Trust
	Thursday 10th and Friday 11th October

	
	Vietnamese language class
	Saturday 12th October from 11am - 1pm

	
	BRI Support Group Meeting

(Acquired Brain Injury Group )  
	Monday 14th October from 6pm - 8pm 

	
	Stroke support group
	Tuesday 15th October from 11am - 1pm 

	
	SD Childcare Committee Meeting
	Tuesday 15th October from 9am - 1pm

	
	Visual Literacy Programme – joint event with Rua Red: Explore County Library Tallaght - discover the vast array of art books and resources available for Leaving Cert Students
	Tuesday 22nd October to Friday 25th October from 9.30am - 1pm

	
	ABI - Acquired Brain Injury social group
	Thursday 31st October from 7.30pm – 9 pm 

	
	BRI Art Group
	Fridays from 2pm - 4pm

	Craft class for adults
	Friday 18th October 10.30am - 12.30pm
	

	
	
	

	Books and reading
	Book Club


	Tuesday 1st October 6.45pm - 7:45pm

	
	Poetry circle
	Thursday 10th October from 6.30 - 8pm

	
	Junior Book Club
	Will take place on Saturdays; dates and times to be confirmed

	
	Teenagers’ Book Club
	Will take place on Saturdays; dates and times to be confirmed


For further information contact 462 0073 or www.southdublinlibraries.ie



 Follow Tallaght Library on Facebook




 Follow South Dublin Libraries on Facebook




 Follow us on twitter at sdcclibraries and stay in touch

	Castletymon
	Events
	Date

	Language Class
	English Classes for Improvers. 
	Wednesdays October from 12.30pm - 1.30pm

	
	Spanish Classes for Intermediate Level. 
	Fridays from 10am - 11am

	ICT Events
	Computer Classes for Beginners  with Catherine
	Wednesdays from 10am - 12 noon

	
	Computer Classes for Beginners with Yvonne
	Thursdays from 10am-12 noon 

	Book Club
	Adult Book Club meets on the last Tuesday of the month. New members welcome!
	Tuesday October 

29th at 11am

	Teens
	Series of Creative Writing Workshops for Teens – aged 15+ with Tanya Farrelly
	Commencing Saturday 5th October from 1pm - 2pm

	Junior Book Club.
	Junior Book Club with Julie- every second Tuesday during school term-for children aged 7-11 years
	Tuesdays October 1st & 15th from 3.30pm - 4.30pm

	TTRS
	TTRS Literacy Programme. Please contact the library for more information
	Mondays from 3.30pm - 4.30pm

	
	Arts and Crafts with Sinead- for ages 6-12 years. Booking essential- Bookings from the previous Monday of each week.
	Thursdays from 3.30pm - 4.30pm

	
	Junior Chess Club with Fred Murphy for ages 7-15 years.
	Saturdays 5th, 12th and 19th October from 11.30am -12.30pm


For further information contact 4524888 or www.southdublinlibraries.ie



 Follow Castletymon Library on Facebook




 Follow South Dublin Libraries on Facebook




 Follow us on twitter at sdcclibraries and stay in touch

October 2013
	Mobiles
	Events
	Date

	Tallaght 

Public stops 


	Firhouse: Woodlawn Park Ave,

Parklands Avenue.

Ballycragh: Allenton Drive

Aylesbury: Heatherview Drive

Tallaght : Mac Uilliams Estate, 

Killinarden Community Centre

Brookfield: Glenshane Drive

Citywest: Shopping Centre

Kilnamanagh: outside school

Kingswood: Sylvan Avenue

Fettercairn, St Anne’s NS

Belgard Heights: outside shops

Greenhills: Keadeen Avenue, &

outside Greenhills church
	Weekly

	Public stops 


	Brittas: Gortlum Cottages

Saggart: outside church

Tallaght: Ard Mor Estate,  

Avonbeg Road
	Fortnightly

	School stops 


	Brookfield: Scoil Bhride JNS 

Glenasmole: National School
Firhouse: Scoil Treasa, 
Saggart: St Mary’s NS

Jobstown: St Thomas’ SN 

Greenhills: St Paul’s JNS

Ballycragh: Holy Rosary NS 
Abacas Special School
	Monthly

	Community Centre Deliveries
	St Kevin’s, Kilnamanagh CC

Glenasmole CC

Kiltipper Woods Nursing Home
	Monthly

	Crèches Deliveries
	An Turas, Jobstown

Brookview, Tallaght

Fledglings Brookfield  CC 

Mac Uilliam Fortunestown 

Cathlin Maud, Killinarden

St Elmo’s, Killinarden

Cnoc Mhuire, Killinarden

Brittas Montessori
	Monthly


For further information contact 459 7834 or www.southdublinlibraries.ie



 Follow South Dublin Mobiles on Facebook




 Follow South Dublin Libraries on Facebook




 Follow us on twitter at sdcclibraries and stay in touch

Ms. U. Phelan, Senior Executive Librarian, summarised the report.

Following a discussion to which Councillors  C. King, J. Hannon and M. Duff contributed Ms. U. Phelan, Senior Executive Librarian, replied to queries raised.
The report was NOTED.
T/587/13
NEW WORKS CORPORATE SERVICES & LIBARIES 

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/588/13
CORRESPONDENCE 

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/589/13
CATHAOIRLEACHS BUSINESS

 

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

CORPORATE SERVICES
T/590/13
QUESTIONS
It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/591/13
NEW WORKS 

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/592/13
CORRESPONDENCE 

A. Letter sent to Dublin Bus on 15th July, 2013, regarding Motions passed at the Tallaght Area Committee (2) Meeting on 24th June, 2013, regarding a link to the new Post Office on Walkinstown Road and the installation of bus shelter, at stop number 2427, Castletymon Road, was NOTED.
B. Letter received from Dublin Bus on 12th August, 2013, regarding Motions passed at the Tallaght Area Committee (2) Meeting on 24th June, 2013, regarding a link to the new Post Office on Walkinstown Road and the installation of bus shelter, at stop number 2427, Castletymon Road was NOTED.

 T/593/13
CATHAOIRLEACHS BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/594/13
PUBLIC WI-FI IN TEMPLEOGUE VILLAGE
It was proposed by Councillor   P. Kearns, seconded by Councillor  M. Duff:
“In acknowledgment of the ongoing work by the tidy towns group in Templeogue village and their efforts to attract more business into the village. That this committee calls on the manager to actively explore the possibility of free public Wi-Fi in the area as soon as possible.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The Council currently provides free public wi-fi to a significant number of its buildings and other locations. Following previous activity and Council motions reaffirming the Council's support for the roll out of free wi-fi within Council facilities, the Council has begun through it's village renewal activities to provide free Wi-Fi at selected locations. 

The objective for the Council is to provide free wireless internet access to the general public on the main thoroughfares of the County's villages as a pro business measure and as a renewal initiative. In providing such facilities the Council is ultimately making such areas more attractive to the public to spend their time and consequently conduct more business locally.

A number of locations within the County have already been approached however Lucan village is the first of the County's villages to garnish enough community support for the initiative and hence was selected for the pilot. The pilot continues at the present time with good take up / usage by the public in the area. The local business community demonstrated with some enthusiasm their willingness to embrace the concept to become a wi-fi enabled village. As part of the setup the Council has worked with a third party supplier to to provide the required infrastructure. A public tender has been issued and is currently being evaluated for further roll out of the project. 

The model used thus far and to be replicated in further extending the scheme to other villages requires partnership with the local business community enabling them to become stakeholders and engaging them in the process. Partnership with local business provides valuable access to their location for mounting of the WiFi equipment, and internet provision through segmentation of their existing broadband access allowing sharing of the service in a secure manner. 

Templeogue will be evaluated for suitability as follows:-

- In consultation with a nominated local contact, the proposed location and wi-fi coverage requirement will be identified and surveyed. Pending this survey being satisfactory, businesses in the area will be asked to participate (approx 4-6 depending on area of coverage required). If sufficient interest is garnished from the local business community then consenting businesses will have a small wireless access point device installed at their premises and connection established to existing broadband lines. 

Under the Village Renewal Initiative, the Council has made available funds to cover the cost of the necessary equipment, installation, and ongoing management of the solution. There is no additional financial cost to the businesses involved other than that which they are already incurring and the service is free to its users.”
Following a contribution from Councillor P. Kearns, Ms M. Galvin replied to queries raised.

The report was NOTED.
The meeting concluded at   4.40 pm

Siniú:
______________________
Dáta:
________________

An Cathaoirleach
